REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

APRIL 9, 2024
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                     Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                               Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                         Councilman

             Matt Clark                                     Highway Superintendent

           Aric McKown                                 Town Clerk

Absent: Melissa Fuller                               Councilwoman

Guest(s): 5 BG Students, Gary Richman, Bonnie LaFond, Cathy Sherrick, Tim Harmon, Doug Rice, Chris Faberman, Shane Nordberg.

Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM. 
RESOLUTION #1

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the Regular Meeting on February 13th, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2

Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the Special Meeting on February 22nd, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #3

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the Regular Meeting on March 12th, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #4 for 2024 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#80-106 for $22,098.93
General Town Outside#5 for $120.00
Bennettsville Lights#3 for $22.46
Highway Town Wide#28-38 for $49,024.38
Highway Town Outside#18-23 for $14,187.96
RESOLUTION #4

Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Kauffman, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited claims and to add the Depot Engineering bill for $1500.00 and to remove voucher #86 for $1500.00.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #5
Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Evans, to receive and file February 2024 Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman,; No: None; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:
BG Youth Sports Coach Chris Faberman spoke to the town board about the budgeted amount of $1500.00 for field maintenance at General Clinton Park.  He said he didn’t utilize those funds last year because he was unable to find dirt for under $2000.00, and wondered if those funds are still available. The town board confirmed that those funds weren’t available.
Faberman said the cost to get a load of dirt would be $2100.00 and wondered if the town would be able to cover those costs.  The town board held conversation with Faberman on the matter and other costs involved to maintain the field.

The town board concluded to withdraw Farberman’s bill for the contractual amount of $1500.00 for field maintenance and purchase the dirt tax exempt, that’s needed for the ball fields at General Clinton Park.
Supervisor Nabinger proposed Faberman meet with Highway Superintendent Clark on getting the dirt. She suggested meeting with the Lions Club and Bainbridge Chamber to help financially as well.

RESOLUTION #6
Motion made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Kauffman, to purchase the dirt for the ball fields at General Clinton Park.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.
The town board held conversation with Doug Rice on their reasoning for going with Turner Electric on the electrical upgrades at General Clinton Park.

Shane Nordberg informed the town board that the chemicals for the pool would be cheaper this year but would confirm this by May 1st.  Chlorine might be .50 cents cheaper and muriatic acid might stay the same.  He said with the nicer temperatures, he planned to drain the town pool and clean it within the next week.
Nordberg added he needed to test the water at General Clinton Park for bacteria, to be in compliance, with the new Department of Health protocol for parks.

CLINTON PARK

Clinton Park Superintendent Harmon reported the park is being worked on and the grass is growing.  He said he ordered a couple commercial screen doors for the bathrooms by the pavilion, to help keep pets, insects & debris out of the bathroom.

Harmon talked about the painting he’s been doing, getting better signage, doing roof and post repair on the pavilion and painting the gates at the park entrance.

Harmon said the stumps have been ground down with the help of Jeff Webb.  He brought up the fence that was put in down by the walking trail, to keep people away from the river and spoke to Councilman Kauffman about this matter.
Harmon said all campsites along the river now has new gravel and talked about how the public is anxious for the park to be open.

Councilman Kauffman mentioned the need to get the dock up out the water before this year’s Canoe Regatta.

Highway Superintendent Clark said the new road for camping has been put in and the water line is going in and will be hooked to the existing water line.  He plans to rent an excavator next week to put the hydrants in, install the 6x6’s for the electrical pedestals and the sewer line.  Clark talked about the timing of the installation for the new campsites.
POOL

Tim Harmon brought up the litter that needs to be picked up and the steps to be installed at the pool.  The dumpster for the pool will come in May.
RESOLUTION #7

Motion made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file the reports from the Sanitation Officer and Dog Control Officer.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

There was no report from the Assessor this month.

HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Clark reported his department serviced the roads 4 times in March.  All roads have been swept at least once and the highway department is back to working 4/10-hour days.  Clark said a lot of work has been done at General Clinton Park with road repairs being started, road shoulders have been worked on and he plans to start taking the plows off the trucks, except for one just in case.
He said the equipment has been serviced and Suit-Kote was here yesterday to get the cold patch mixed up for shimming the roads.  Clark hopes to get things going in May with roadwork.
TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown stated the Endo International Bankruptcy has been settled.

McKown informed the town board that he had received an email from the owner of the Loaf Lab, who had wanted to sell her baked goods at General Clinton Park, stating there had been a death in the family and had decided to back out of selling her baked goods at this time.
Town Clerk McKown presented a change in hours for Clerk To Justice Cindy Rutherford.  Her new hours will be Mondays 1-6PM, Tuesdays 1-5PM, Wednesdays 2-4PM & Thursdays 1-5PM.  These hours will be open to the public.

Town Clerk McKown presented the electrical upgrade bids for General Clinton Park to the public.  Here are those bids…

Ralph Rice & Son-$95,250.00

Turner Electric- $79,880.00

A.Treffeisen & Son- $115,900.00

RESOLUTION #8

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Council Daniels, to accept Turner Electric’s bid for the electrical upgrades at General Clinton Park.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion

Councilman Evans said NYSEG did a ‘drive through’ at the park today and plans to come back tomorrow to start.

Supervisor Nabinger set the White Goods Day for Saturday May 4th from 9-Noon and this will be advertised in the Bainbridge Connects.

Nabinger brought up the letter she sent to the Bainbridge Commerce seeking some financial support for swimming lessons.  She said he received a check for $2500.00 from the Bainbridge Chamber to go towards swimming lessons and asked the town board what the price for lessons would be.

The town board discussed the matter and about keeping swimming lessons for Bainbridge residents at $15 per child and $25 per child for Non-residents.  They said they would make this decision at the May Regular Meeting.
Nabinger mentioned Recreation Director Palmer’s interest in purchasing a rack for clothing at the pool.

Supervisor Nabinger thanked the highway department for the use of one of their garage bays to help with the Jericho Garden Club’s construction of their garden beds.  

Nabinger asked about the status of the disc golf at General Clinton Park.

Councilman Evans replied Jeff Anderson and the Lions Club still need to get the tee areas put in, and how each area will have a sponsor.
Councilman Evans brought up the type of base that would be put in at the Payne Park playground.  The town board held discussion on the matter.

Gary Richman asked about the status with the electric sign.  Town Clerk McKown stated he’s called the technician/representative from DC LED Signs and the company itself, 8 times in the last month and half and has not received one phone call back.  He said he was unable to leave a message on the company’s voicemail because it’s full.  McKown explained all that he’s done to take care of the matter.  He's spoken to Josh with the DTC about getting help from them.  The town board held conversation on the matter and concluded to have McKown to speak with the DTC to get some help.
RESOLUTION #9

Motion made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to give Town Clerk McKown permission to speak to the DTC on getting help with the electronic sign program.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.
Motion to Adjourn at 7:23PM.

Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

